Comox Valley Cycling Coalition Meeting

September 22, 2011
Board members present:  Marg Harris, James Taylor, Ed Schum, Terry Dekker, Krista Kaptein,  Chris Bowman.   

Apologies received from: Sue Fabrizio, Brian Schoneberg

Members present:  Brian Liberman, Susan Denny, Wilf Dreher, Caroline Hoon,  Frank Hovenden.
Call to order and welcome to attending members
Approval of the agenda - approved

Approval of the minutes of the August 2011 meeting - approved

Finance Report - Krista  
· There has been no additional income or expense since the last report.  
· Membership fees 

MOTION:  To have the Finance Committee look at the subject of membership fees and report back to the Board.  PASSED
Membership Report – Marg for Sue.   There is no change this month and the number of memberships remains at 170.  It was noted that new members need a receipt and a membership card and that we should have a new membership packages made up.  Chris  has received one from Victoria which may serve as a template for us.

Marg to alert Sue re membership receipts.
OLD BUSINESS
Technical Committee

Wilf Dreher - reported that the cycling network priorities were submitted to the Comox Valley Cycling Task Force.  Wilf is still working with them to present a network map of bicycle routes for the entire Comox Valley.   The network of cycling routes includes the highest priorities (highlighted) and the secondary priorities.
Highest priorities are focused on a 6th Street bridge, and bicycle lanes on Fitzgerald Avenue, and old Hwy 19. Wilf described the linkage of these by a path behind Superstore.  Ryan Rd and Lerwick Avenue need be included in the plan and links in Comox and Cumberland. The purpose of the maps is to demonstrate the priorities to the Task Force, the Councils and the Regional District.  It is unlikely that much action will take place until after the Municipal elections on November 19th 2011.  Wilf would like the entire Coalition membership to look at network priorities map when it is in a suitable format.

Traffic count will be held on Tuesday October 4th and will be the same as the last 2 years.  Wilf will need approx. 30 volunteers.  Wilf has asked the members who volunteered last year.  Wednesday October 5th is the secondary date if weather is inclement.

Fitzgerald Avenue changes remain in the planning stage.  Courtenay Council is still intending to bring Richard Drudhl (consultant) in for advice.

It was noted that the green paint on the bike lane at the top of Comox hill may be slippery if wet.
Engineers from the Ministry of Transportation (MOT) are apparently addressing the complaints regarding the demise of the cycle lanes at the top of Ryan Road by the Costco store, and have been asked to ensure there are cycling lanes at the new Thrifty’s location on Lerwick .  The Coalition still needs to press for cycling lanes on Ryan Road near Costco.

Ed Schum - Bridge project going as well as can be expected.  Kevin Lagan, (City of Courtenay  staff) has indicated that he will try to achieve this by next year.  Ed met with Derek (city engineer for this project) who is currently calculating the parameters of the bridge. Bringing in the Timber Framer’s Guild to complete the project will be a large undertaking.  Courtenay will only pay for engineering and supervision costs.  Timber framers come at their own expense and work at no cost.  The Coalition would have to take care of the cost of foundations, as well as any expenses for transportation, housing and feeding Guild members.  Ed to email this info to Terry.   Ed has begun to line up volunteers who are willing to lend time and expertise to this project.  The town of Golden has created a similar bridge and there are many similarities between Golden and Courtenay in terms of having the river in the middle of the city.  Hopefully, Courtenay city council, our local MLA  and the Minister of Transportation will commit to project and this will generate enthusiasm.

After the presentation to Courtenay city council, Ed was asked to submit a paper outlining what the Coalition is asking for … Ed to email this to Terry
Ed encourages members to write letters to the newspapers’ editors, the mayor and councilors of Courtenay encouraging them to take measures to reduce traffic congestion and/or pollution.  He noted that municipal elections will be held this fall and letters garner attention.

Education

· Ed did a cycling rodeo with a total of 30 kids during 19 Wing’s Rexpo, which was well received.

· Ed is planning rodeos in Cumberland and Courtenay to be held on the Car Free Sunday.  Ed has enough volunteers to run these.
· Ed will be doing a safe cycling course on October 20 in Parksville for their newly formed cycling coalition.

New Horizons Seniors Grant

Terry Dekker - With help from the rest of the working committee all the necessary letters of support were received and the application was sent in by the due date. As requested, Terry will send copies of grant proposal to all Board members.  

Whether we receive grant monies or not Ed recommends that we speak to School District Parent Advisory Councils (PACs) re designing a questionnaire to ask parents and students what barriers are preventing students from cycling to school.  There are 13 elementary schools in SD71.  If the Coalition could get 1000 or more completed forms we can make a presentation to our municipal councils.  He notes that there are currently two 2 programs, that he is aware of, designed to create safe routes to school.
Ed recently met with the Comox Valley environmental council.  While we have many similar aims and philosophies we have no plans to work on any projects with them at this time.
Car Free Sunday (September 25th)  Still needing volunteers (see website)
Newcomers Alumnni held an information session for members of the Comox Valley Newcomers Alumnae club regarding volunteer organizations in the Valley.  Kaye Yardley (CVCCo member) kindly looked after the table for the CVCCo.  Marg will obtain feedback.
Membership focused meetings 
James and the ad hoc committee suggests that we try 3 meetings per year intended to encourage membership participation.  The first one will be held in November 17th  and after a short business meeting, we will focus on Bike Touring.  3 different styles of touring will be presented. 
These meetings are intended to provide the membership with some educational opportunities,  to encourage active participation in the activities of the Coalition, and to learn more about the organization.  The second member-focused meeting would be in February 2012 along with the AGM, and the third in April 2012. Tentative planning has been done for two years
MOTION – That we try this format, holding 3 general meetings of special interest for the membership in the upcoming 12 months  PASSED
J
Website:  
· As part of the discussion re: keeping the membership engaged, the use of the website was raised.  Brian is our Webmaster but relies on board and other members to send him information and pictures to post. Chris Bowman would like to assist Brian in obtaining current information and pictures to put on the website. 

· All emails sent out from the CVCCo should refer to website.
· Question raised – could we interest more younger members?  Susan Denny was asked if she would let us know if she finds a young person interested in this aspect.
Correspondence

1. Marg received letter from Neil Vokey apologizing for the fact that his letter to the editor was misinterpreted.  He supports the work and position of the coalition and had written his letter tongue in cheek. 

2. Marg received an email from BCCC re: Bill C615.  Marg to email Jack (BCCC) re: their Board decision regarding a letter of support.  Their decision will assist in determining ours. 

· Ed recommends sending a letter to Premier encouraging her to spend more money on cycling infrastructure, and pointing out that greenhouse gas targets are not being acted on.  Ed to forward letter BCCCo’s letter to premier to Board members.

NEW BUSINESS

Gran Fondo
Ed and Marg - attended a meeting at the Westerley hotel intended to assess interest in the valley around a Grand Fondo ride.  Rick Browning who owns Westerly hotel initiated this with John Watson (CV Business Development).  General consensus at meeting was that John Watson will contact the organizers to tell them there is potential interest in the valley and ask them to come and assess what we would need to facilitate an event.
Ed would like to be sure there is a charitable component to promote interest and community support.

This is information for us, and has potential to help the Comox Valley tourism.
Cycling Map

James – showed us an example of a cycling map from Québec, which is distributed there free of charge. 
Media 
· We need folks to write to both the local media and local city councils re cycling concerns as private citizens rather than coalition members.
· We also need articles for the newspaper the first one being next Tuesday.  Ed offered to write an article and send it to the Board to read over first.
The next meeting will be on Thursday Oct 20th 2011 at the Comox Recreation Centre.
IN CAMERA
Adjourned.
